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Todd Kappelman presents a stirring overview of Dietrich
Bonhoffer looking at both his life experience standing against
the Nazis and some of his key perspectives on the true
Christian life.
He was a thought provoking voice for
Christainity as well as a famous martyr.

Dietrich Bonhoeffer, The Man and His
Mission
Since his death in 1945, and especially in the last ten years,
Bonhoeffer’s writings have been stirring remarkable interest
among Christians, old and young alike. Thus, we are going to
examine the merits of reading the works of Dietrich
Bonhoeffer. We will do this by examining the man and his
particular place in the canon of Christian writers, his
background and historical setting, and finally three of his
most important and influential works.
Bonhoeffer’s importance begins with his opposition to the Nazi
party and its influence in the German church during the rise
of Hitler. This interest led him into areas of Christian
ecumenical concerns that would later be important to the
foundation of our contemporary ecumenical movements. Many
denominational factions and various groups claim him as their
spokesman, but it’s his remarkable personal life, and his
authorship of difficult devotional and academic works, which
have gained him a place in the history of twentieth century
theology.
Bonhoeffer was born on February 4, 1906 in Breslau, Germany
(now part of Poland) and had a twin sister named Sabine. In

1933, before Hitler came to power, Bonhoeffer, a minister in
the Lutheran church, was already attacking the Nazis in radio
broadcasts. Two years later he was the leader of an
underground seminary with over twenty young seminarians. That
seminary is often seen as a kind of Protestant monastery, and
is responsible for many of his considerations about the
Christian life as it pertains to community. Later the seminary
was closed by the Secret Police. In 1939, through arrangements
made by Reinhold Niebuhr, he fled to the United States, but
returned to Germany after a short stay. He believed it was
necessary to suffer with his people if he was to be an
effective minister after the war. The last two years of his
life were spent in a Berlin prison. In 1945 he was executed
for complicity in a plot on Hitler’s life.
During the time that Bonhoeffer was in prison he wrote a book
titled Letters and Papers from Prison. The manuscript was
smuggled from jail and published. These letters contain
Bonhoeffer’s consideration of the secularization of the world
and the departure from religion in the twentieth century. In
Bonhoeffer’s estimation, the dependence on organized religion
had undermined genuine faith. Bonhoeffer would call for a new
religionless Christianity free from individualism and
metaphysical supernaturalism. God, argued Bonhoeffer, must be
known in this world as he operates and interacts with man in
daily life. The abstract God of philosophical and theological
speculation is useless to the average man on the street, and
they are the majority who needs to hear the gospel.
We will examine three of Bonhoeffer’s most influential and
important works in the following four sections. The first work
to be considered will be The Cost of Discipleship, written in
1939. This work is an interpretation of The Sermon on the
Mount. It calls for radical living, if the Christian is to be
an authentic disciple of Christ. The Ethics, written from
1940-1943, is Bonhoeffer’s most technical theological
exposition. It details the problems in attempting to build an

ethical foundation on philosophical or theoretical grounds.
Then we will examine more thoroughly Letters and Papers from
Prison, one of Bonhoeffer’s most personal and moving
achievements.

The Cost of Discipleship
Bonhoeffer’s most famous work is The Cost of Discipleship,
first published in 1939. This book is a rigorous exposition
and interpretation of the Sermon on the Mount, and Matthew
9:35-10:42. Bonhoeffer’s major concern is cheap grace. This is
grace that has become so watered down that it no longer
resembles the grace of the New Testament, the costly grace of
the Gospels.
By the phrase cheap grace, Bonhoeffer means the grace which
has brought chaos and destruction; it is the intellectual
assent to a doctrine without a real transformation in the
sinner’s life. It is the justification of the sinner without
the works that should accompany the new birth. Bonhoeffer says
of cheap grace:
[It] is the preaching of forgiveness without requiring
repentance, baptism without church discipline, Communion
without confession, absolution without personal confession.
Cheap grace is grace without discipleship, grace without the
cross, grace without Jesus Christ, living and incarnate.{1}
Real grace, in Bonhoeffer’s estimation, is a grace that will
cost a man his life. It is the grace made dear by the life of
Christ that was sacrificed to purchase man’s redemption. Cheap
grace arose out of man’s desire to be saved, but to do so
without becoming a disciple. The doctrinal system of the
church with its lists of behavioral codes becomes a substitute
for the Living Christ, and this cheapens the meaning of
discipleship. The true believer must resist cheap grace and

enter the life of active discipleship. Faith can no longer
mean sitting still and waiting; the Christian must rise and
follow Christ.{2}
It is here that Bonhoeffer makes one of his most enduring
claims on the life of the true Christian. He writes that “only
he who believes is obedient, and only he who is obedient
believes.”{3} Men have become soft and complacent in cheap
grace and are thus cut off from the discovery of the more
costly grace of self-sacrifice and personal debasement.
Bonhoeffer believed that the teaching of cheap grace was the
ruin of more Christians than any commandment of works.{4}
Discipleship, for Bonhoeffer, means strict adherence to Christ
and His commandments. It is also a strict adherence to Christ
as the object of our faith. Bonhoeffer discusses this singleminded obedience in chapter three of The Cost of Discipleship.
In this chapter, the call of Levi and Peter are used to
illustrate the believer’s proper response to the call of
Christ and the Gospel.{5} The only requirement these men
understood was that in each case the call was to rely on
Christ’s word, and cling to it as offering greater security
than all the securities in the world.{6}
In the nineteenth chapter of Matthew’s Gospel we have the
story of the rich young man who is inquiring about salvation
and is told by Christ that he must sell all of his
possessions, take up his cross, and follow. Bonhoeffer
emphasizes the bewilderment of the disciples who ask the
question, “Who then can be saved?”{7} The answer they are
given is that it is extremely hard to be saved, but with God
all things are possible.

Bonhoeffer and the Sermon on the Mount
The exposition of the Sermon on the Mount is another important
element of The Cost of Discipleship. In it, Bonhoeffer places
special emphasis on the beatitudes for understanding the

incarnate and crucified Christ. It is here that the disciples
are called “blessed” for an extraordinary list of qualities.
The poor in spirit have accepted the loss of all things, most
importantly the loss of self, so that they may follow Christ.
Those who mourn are the people who do without the peace and
prosperity of this world.{8} Mourning is the conscious
rejection of rejoicing in what the world rejoices in, and
finding one’s happiness and fulfillment only in the person of
Christ.
The meek, says Bonhoeffer, are those who do not speak up for
their own rights. They continually subordinate their rights
and themselves to the will of Christ first, and in consequence
to the service of others. Likewise, those who hunger and
thirst after righteousness also renounce the expectation that
man can eventually make the world into paradise. Their hope is
in the righteousness that only the reign of Christ can bring.
The merciful have given up their own dignity and become
devoted to others, helping the needy, the infirm, and the
outcasts. The pure in heart are no longer troubled by the call
of this world, they have resigned themselves to the call of
Christ and His desires for their lives. The peacemakers abhor
the violence that is so often used to solve problems. This
point would be of special significance for Bonhoeffer, who was
writing on the eve of World War II. The peacemakers maintain
fellowship where others would find a reason to break off a
relationship. These individuals always see another option.{9}
Those who are persecuted for righteousness’ sake are willing
to suffer for the cause of Christ. Any and every just cause
becomes their cause because it is part of the overall work of
Christ. Suffering becomes the way to communion with God.{10}
To this list is added the final blessing pronounced on those
who are persecuted for righteousness sake. These will receive
a great reward in heaven and be likened to the prophets who
also suffered.

Bonhoeffer’s emphasis on suffering is directly connected to
the suffering of Christ. The church is called to bear the
whole burden of Christ, especially as it pertains to
suffering, or it must collapse under the weight of the
burden.{11} Christ has suffered, says Bonhoeffer, but His
suffering is efficacious for the remission of sins. We may
also suffer, but our suffering is not for redemptive purposes.
We suffer, says Bonhoeffer, not only because it is the
church’s lot, but so that the world may see us suffering and
understand that there is a way that men can bear the burdens
of life, and that way is through Christ alone.
Discipleship for Bonhoeffer was not limited to what we can
comprehend–it must transcend all comprehension. The believer
must plunge into the deep waters beyond the comprehension and
everyday teaching of the church, and this must be done
individually and collectively.

Bonhoeffer’s Ethics
Dietrich Bonhoeffer’s work Ethics was written from 1940-1943.
Intended as lectures, this is his most mature work and is
considered to be his major contribution to theology.{12}
Christian ethics, he says, must be considered with reference
to the regenerated man whose chief desire should be to please
God, not with the man who is concerned with an airtight
philosophical system. Man is not, and cannot, be the final
arbitrator of good and evil. This is reserved for God alone.
When man tries to decide what is right and wrong his efforts
are doomed to failure. Bonhoeffer wrote that “instead of
knowing only the God who is good to him and instead of knowing
all things in Him, [man] knows only himself as the origin of
good and evil.”{13} With this statement, Bonhoeffer entered
one of the most difficult philosophical and theological
problems in the history of the church: the problem of evil.
Bonhoeffer believed that the problem of evil could only be
understood in light of the Fall of mankind. The Fall caused

the disunion of man and God with the result that man is
incapable of discerning right and wrong.{14} Modern men have a
vague uneasiness about their ability to know right and wrong.
Bonhoeffer asserted this is in part due to the desire for
philosophical certainty. However, Bonhoeffer urged the
Christian to be concerned with living the will of God rather
than finding a set of rules one may follow.{15} And while
Bonhoeffer was not advocating a direct and individual
revelation in every ethical dilemma, he did believe that man
can have knowledge of the will of God. He said that “if a man
asks God humbly God will give him certain knowledge of His
will; and then, after all this earnest proving there will be
the freedom to make real decisions, and [this] with the
confidence that it is not man but God Himself who through this
proving gives effect to His will.”{16}
Perhaps our first response to Bonhoeffer is that he appears to
be some sort of mystic. However, it is imperative to
understand the time in which he was writing, and some of the
specific problems he was addressing. World War II was raging
and the greatest ethical questions of the century were
confronting the church. Good men, and even committed
Christians, found themselves on opposing sides of the war. It
would be ludicrous to suppose that right and wrong on
individual or national levels was obvious, and that there was
universal agreement among Christians. In the midst of all of
this confusion a young pastor-theologian and member of the
Resistance could only advise that believers turn to Christ
with the expectation that true answers were obtainable. Such
confidence is sorely needed among Christians who face a world
devoid of answers.
The strength of Bonhoeffer’s Ethics lies not in its systematic
resolution of problems facing the church, but rather the
acknowledgment that life is complex and that all systems
outside of humble submission to the Word of God are doomed to
failure. As unsettling as Bonhoeffer’s Ethics may be, it is a

refreshing call to the contemporary church to repent and
return to a life characterized by prayer, the traditional mark
of the early church.

Dietrich
Bonhoeffer’s
Correspondence

Prison

Our final consideration of the work of Dietrich Bonhoeffer,
who was hanged in 1945 for his part in an assassination
attempt on Hitler, will center on his Letters and Papers from
Prison begun in 1942. These letters represent some of
Bonhoeffer’s most mature work, as well as troubling
observations concerning the church in the turbulent middle
years of the twentieth century.
The opening essay is titled After Ten Years. Here Bonhoeffer
identifies with the evil of the times, and especially the war.
He speaks of the unreasonable situations which reasonable
people must face. He warns against those who are deceived by
evil that is disguised as good, and he cries out against
misguided moral fanatics and the slaves of tradition and
rules.
In viewing the horrors of war, Bonhoeffer reminds us that what
we despise in others is never entirely absent from
ourselves.{17} This warning against contempt for humanity is
very important in light of authors such as Ernest Hemingway,
Jean Paul Sartre, and Albert Camus, whose contempt for the war
turned into disillusion with humanity. This is a striking
contrast between several witnesses to the war who came to very
different conclusions. Bonhoeffer’s conclusions were the
direct result of a personal relationship with Christ. The
conclusions of Hemingway, Sartre, and Camus were the
pessimistic observations of those without a final hope.
Bonhoeffer faced death daily for many years and came to some
bold conclusions concerning how believers might posture
themselves toward this ultimate event. He argued that one

could experience the miracle of life by facing death daily;
life could actually be seen as the gift of God that it is. It
is we ourselves, and not our outward circumstances, who make
death potentially positive. Death can be something voluntarily
accepted.{18}
The final question posed in this opening essay is whether it
is possible for plain and simple men to prosper again after
the war.{19} Bonhoeffer does not offer a clear solution, which
may be seen as an insight into the true horrors of the war, as
well as an open-ended question designed to illicit individual
involvement in the problem.
Long before movies like Schindler’s List, Saving Private Ryan,
or The Thin Red Line, Bonhoeffer reported on the atrocities of
the war. Some of the letters discuss the brutality and horrors
of life in the prison camps, and one can certainly ascertain
the expectation of execution in many of his letters. The thing
that makes these letters so much more important than the
popular films is that the letters are undoubtedly the
confessions of one who is looking at the war as a Christian.
Bonhoeffer was able to empathize with the problems faced by
Christians living in such turbulent times.
Bonhoeffer’s significance is difficult to assess completely
and accurately, but two observations may help as we come to an
end of our examination of his work.{20} We must always bear in
mind the time of his writings. This explains much that we
might at first not understand. Finally, any Christian would do
well to read the works of one who gave his life in direct
connection with his Christian convictions. There have been
many martyrs in this century, but few who so vividly recorded
the circumstances that lead to their martyrdom with both
theological astuteness and a vision for future posterity.
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Bonhoeffer’s importance can be found in Eberhard Bethge’s
Dietrich Bonhoeffer. Another excellent book for those
interested in his life is the biography by Mary Bosanquet, The
Life and Death of Dietrich Bonhoeffer. These books are full of
details about the personal life of Bonhoeffer and offer great
insights into his Christian life.
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